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Friday, February 17, 2017
Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor Robert L. Caret

Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Welcome all to our first Board of Regents meeting of 2017.  
Let me begin my report today by thanking our host this morning, the Universities at Shady Grove (USG) and Executive Director Stew Edelstein.  These are certainly exciting times for USG:
· Last month USG was awarded an $80,000 grant from the Florence Nesh Charitable Trust to support scholarships that help deserving students majoring in healthcare fields to realize their academic and career goals.

· Also last month USG and Montgomery College were awarded $85,000 in scholarship funds from the Harvey-Danner Family to support students in the Achieving Collegiate Excellence and Success (ACES) program, the collaborative effort of USG, Montgomery County Public Schools, and Montgomery College creating a seamless pathway from high school to college completion.

· And progress continues on the new Biomedical Sciences and Engineering Education Facility slated to open in 2019, which will dramatically intensify the profound impact of USG at the very intersection of industry and higher education.  

Stew, congratulations on USG’s incredible success.

While it has only been two months since our last meeting, I have to say it has been a remarkably packed two months with impressive news from across the system. 

I will begin with some rankings news.
Earlier this month, Kiplinger’s Personal Finance named the 300 best values among public and private schools, based on quality and affordability.  
· The University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) is ranked as the eighth best value in public colleges and 80th among all colleges. 
· University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) is ranked as the 67th best value in public colleges.
The Princeton Review has issued its annual list of “Colleges That Pay You Back: The 200 Schools That Give You the Best Bang for Your Tuition Buck”.  Both UMBC and UMCP were recognized among best-value colleges again this year. 

U.S. News & World Report recently announced the 2017 Best Online Programs rankings.  On that list you will find six USM institutions recognized for seven programs:

· Salisbury University’s (SU) MBA program
· The graduate education degree program at Towson University (TU) 

· For the sixth year in a row, the MBA program from the University of Baltimore’s (UB) Merrick School of Business 

· The graduate nursing degree program from the School of Nursing at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB)

· At UMBC the graduate degree program in Information Technology ranked 19th
· And at UMCP, the graduate engineering degree program was ranked 23rd and the MBA program was ranked in the top 10 at number nine.

The Algemeiner—a New York-based weekly newspaper that covers American and International Jewish news—released its first survey of the 15 best college campuses for Jewish students in the United States and Canada.  Towson was ranked 13th.

Late last year Military Times announced its “Best for Vets: Colleges 2017” rankings, a comprehensive school-by-school survey of veteran and military student offerings and academic achievement.  Among four-year Schools, UMCP and TU were both recognized.  Among Online & Nontraditional Schools, University of Maryland University College (UMUC) was ranked in the top 10 for the third consecutive year, coming in at number seven.  I would also like to note that Frostburg State University (FSU) has relocated and significantly expanded its Veterans Service Center, to more effectively serve FSU’s nearly 200 veterans, military-connected service members, and dependents.  

Also at Frostburg, a report from MarketWatch issued just last week placed FSU third in the nation in colleges devoting the highest share of their donated funds to financial aid, with 78 percent of donations to FSU going to student financial aid.  To put this in perspective, over the past 10 years the overall percentage of donations to colleges and universities earmarked for financial aid has held steady at about 16 percent. 

One final “ranking” in which we can all take pride, the State of Maryland jumped two spots to edge into the top five in Bloomberg’s 2016 U.S. State Innovation Index.  This ranking of the most innovative U.S. states is a testament to how much the state’s economy is ultimately driven by investment in higher education and research. 
Let me also note a few individual honors from across the USM.

At Bowie State University (BSU), Genetics Professor Tyesha Burks was named a 2017 Emerging Scholar by Diverse: Issues in Higher Education, recognizing her research achievements and positive impacts outside of the classroom. Dr. Burks is part of a class of 12 professors, selected from hundreds of nominations from around the country, who represent rising stars in the academic world.  Also at BSU, President Mickey Burnim will be one of seven honorees inducted into the Central Intercollegiate Athletic Association (CIAA) Hall of Fame later this month.  As his retirement approaches later this year, I am sure Mickey will be on the receiving end of many more accolades as well.
Walter R. Boynton of the University of Maryland’s Center for Environmental Science’s (UMCES) Chesapeake Biological Laboratory has been named recipient of the 2017 Ruth Patrick Award.  This distinguished honor—presented by the Association for the Sciences of Limnology and Oceanography—recognizes scientists who have made outstanding contributions towards solving environmental problems and shaping policy with long-lasting impacts on estuarine ecosystems. 

Rita Colwell, a Distinguished University Professor in the University of Maryland Institute for Advanced Computer Studies at UMCP, has been named a Fellow in the National Academy of Inventors.
Jamal Uddin, director of the nanotechnology center at Coppin State University (CSU), has received his sixth grant from Constellation Energy. The grant will fund Dr. Uddin’s rapid charge solar-powered light rail transportation project and brings the total value of the grants he has received from Constellation Energy to more than a quarter million dollars. 
Norbert Myslinski, associate professor in the Department of Neural and Pain Sciences at the University of Maryland School of Dentistry at UMB was named the 2016 Science Educator of the Year by the Society for Neuroscience, the largest international neuroscience organization in the world.  This honor recognizes outstanding neuroscientists who have significantly contributed to public and professional education and outreach. 
Samir Moussalli, a faculty member in the MBA program at UMUC, was twice honored at the annual meeting of the Global Business and Technology Association, with both the Global Leadership Award and the Best Reviewer Award.

Last month, Kim Schatzel celebrated her first year as president of Towson University; a year highlighted by a listening tour, town hall meetings, and progress on the eight presidential priorities that have become her guiding principles.  Dr. Schatzel was also able to celebrate being named by The Daily Record as an Influential Marylanders for 2017.

Salisbury University President Janet Dudley-Eshbach joined her TU colleague on the 2017 list of Influential Marylanders.  Also at SU, the Patricia R. Guerrieri Academic Commons has been recognized by the U.S. Green Building Council with a prestigious 2016 Wintergreen Award for Excellence in Green Building in the education category.
At UMBC, the Cyber Scholars student support program was highlighted in Diverse: Issues in Higher Education as a model for increasing diversity in cyber-related fields through supporting the success of women and underrepresented minority students, including providing them with opportunities to expand their professional networks.  In another important effort to advance diversity and inclusion, UMBC launched the new Hill-Lopes Scholars Program to support high-potential women in specific STEM majors where women remain underrepresented.  The six UMBC students selected as the first class of Hill-Lopes Scholars are all focused on advanced degrees and careers in highly competitive STEM fields.

UMB also had some impressive scholarship news.  A gift of $2 million from Bill and Joanne Conway, through their Bedford Falls Foundation, to the University of Maryland School of Nursing will be used to provide scholarships to students in advanced degree programs.
And in MPowering news, UMB and UMCP will be partners in a new institute to advance U.S. leadership in pharmaceutical manufacturing.  The creation of the National Institute for Innovation of Manufacturing Biopharmaceuticals (NIMBL) was announced late last year. A team of more than 150 companies, educational institutions—including the two Maryland universities—nonprofits, and state governments will operate the institute, backed by $250 million in funding, including a $70 million federal investment.

Last weekend one of the biggest golf tournaments of the year—the AT&T Pro-Am—took place at the legendary Pebble Beach golf course overlooking the Pacific Ocean along the central California coast.  And there were not one, but two, newly minted alumni from the University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) PGA Golf Management Program working the tournament as assistant club pros at the renowned course.   

The University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH) received some great news late last year as Governor Larry Hogan pledged $7 million over five years to help with the Hagerstown’s downtown revitalization plan that is anchored in part by USMH.

FY 2018 Budget Proposal

Let me now turn to Governor Larry Hogan’s FY 2018 budget proposal for the USM. Earlier this month I had the opportunity to testify in support of the governor’s budget proposal before both the House and the Senate.  As I said in my testimony, the proposal is lean, but fair considering the state revenue situation, and a workable budget for the USM.
The Governor has proposed state support for the USM of $1.35 billion, coming from the General Fund and the Higher Education Investment Fund.  This is an increase of $26.6 million —or approximately 2 percent—over the final FY 2017 budget, which includes the November Board of Public Works reduction of $14.2 million.

More than half of this increase—$16.4 million—will allow for a “tuition buy-down,” enabling the USM to cap resident undergraduate tuition increases at a modest 2 percent.  At an event earlier this year announcing this, the Governor emphasized that higher education is “more important now than ever before” and backed up these words with action. This is the second consecutive year the Governor has provided this level of tuition relief to make college in Maryland more affordable.  The USM is doing our part to advance the case of affordability as well.

Overall, the support needed for USM’s current services budget—driven primarily by increased financial aid, facilities renewal expenses, debt service payments, and operating funds for new buildings—outpaces our funding increase due to the state’s revenue shortfall.  The budget will require us to look for additional efficiencies and perhaps some belt tightening, but it is a fair budget. 
I thank Vice Chancellor for Government Relations Patrick Hogan and his outstanding “team” in the state relations office in Annapolis for their hard work.  Together we will be working to generate support for this budget.  And, of course, I ask all of you to voice your support and I encourage you to talk with your colleagues and associates to support this budget as well. 

Finally, I want to quickly address the recent executive order imposing a travel ban involving seven countries, the ensuing court rulings, and the ramifications for our campuses and our students.   The bottom line is that the USM—along with many, many of our partners in higher education nationwide—have reaffirmed our deep commitment to supporting and protecting our students.  We believe in inclusion and diversity. These values are essential for a rich and robust environment of high quality education, research, and service.  The tradition of welcoming talented individuals from all countries to our academic communities helps our country maintain its global leadership in higher education and enriches all of us. Our national security can surely be enhanced without sacrificing our commitment to openness in the academic community.  The USM will continue to speak up and fight for these values.
Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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